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First of all, I’d like you all to join me in a collective sigh 
of relief -- We have finally reached the end of a long and 
very busy legislative session. Perhaps more than any time in 
memory, this session showed the importance of our Mayors 
standing together, engaging legislators and working with 
partners across North Carolina.

Last year, North Carolina’s historic tax credit had expired and fallen off the radar. North Carolina’s 
cities were in danger of losing important sales tax dollars in a redistribution plan intended to help rural 
counties.  Our State’s incentives programs were languishing.  

I am happy and proud to say that our efforts helped turn the tide on all of these issues. And, I firmly 
believe that with Julie White, our executive director, keeping us on our toes and our mayors responding to 
requests for involvement, you all made an impact. 

Metro Mayors Gather in Raleigh
The N.C. Metropolitan Mayors Coalition 

held its annual meeting in Raleigh in April. 
Mayors met with Governor McCrory, legislators 
and state policy leaders to advocate for strategic 
policies that fuel economic growth and benefit 
the entire state. 

“Our goal for this meeting, and for this 
session, is to talk with members of the General 
Assembly about job creation and how we 
can partner to benefit the entire state,” said 
Huntersville Mayor and Metro Mayors Chair 
Jill Swain. “As mayors, we support a strategic 
vision for job creation that ensures all parts of 

our state succeed. Our member mayors have 
been in the halls of the General Assembly all 
session, and we will continue to strengthen 
those relationships for the benefit of our cities 
– and North Carolina.” 

The Coalition kicked the day off with a 
Job Creation Breakfast featuring Commerce 

Secretary John Skvarla and Chris Chung, CEO 
of the Economic Development Partnership of 
North Carolina.  Mayors heard about North 
Carolina’s job creation strategy and discussed 

how cities can further their partnerships with 
the State to create statewide economic success.

Mayors also met with legislators from across 
the state, including Senate Majority Leader 
Harry Brown, Senate Finance Committee Co-
Chair Bob Rucho, and Senior Finance Chair 
Jason Saine.

The Metro Mayors Coalition honored 
Governor McCrory with its Founders Award 
in recognition of service to both the Coalition 
and the state. McCrory co-founded the N.C. 
Metropolitan Mayors Coalition more than 
15 years ago around the common issues, 
challenges, and opportunities that large cities 
face.

Rep. Jason Saine of Lincoln County speaks to 
the Metro Mayors during their annual meeting.

Standing Together for North Carolina

continues on page 2
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Senator Bob Rucho of Mecklenburg County 
answers questions from the Metro Mayors during 
their annual meeting.
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It was no small feat to prevent the diversion of existing local 
option sales tax revenues from urban and tourism economies. 
Legislators wanted to provide new revenue sources for rural counties 
that are struggling with low tax bases and stagnant economies. No one 
disputes the challenges these communities are facing, certainly not 
the Metro Mayors. Our message throughout the debate was that we 
should find solutions that create opportunity for all of North Carolina, 
instead of picking winners and losers, and we want to be part of a 
solution for a state that is prosperous in all regions. 

The many times that our members visited legislators, the efforts 
of our supporters across the state in researching the sales tax proposal, 
and the willingness of our members to testify before the General 
Assembly on the serious implications of the bill made a real impact. 
Your efforts helped legislators understand that our suggestion made 
earlier in the session of using revenues raised from base expansion to 
support small poor counties would serve the overall need better while 
leaving our urban and tourism economies whole.  

We played a significant leadership role with the Governor and 
Secretary Kluttz in forming and staffing a broad alliance of state 
associations to raise awareness about the lasting impact of historic tax 
credits in transforming downtown spaces, revitalizing neighborhoods 
and creating economic opportunity. We launched an online 
petition, website and video, and we took to Twitter with the hashtag 

Standing Together for North Carolina continued from page 1

 Dick Sears
 Mayor of Holly Springs

Dick Sears moved to Holly Springs in 1995 
 from Chicago and was elected mayor just a few 
 short years later in 2001. His campaign manager 
 was his 16-year-old granddaughter, Elaina, and 
 his campaign motto was “if it’s good for the 
 kids, it’s good for Holly Springs.” 

Sears has tried to live by those words each day. He has 
been active in education, business and government in Wake 
County. He is a board member of the Holly Springs Chamber of 
Commerce and a charter member of the Kiwanis, Civitan, and 
Rotary Clubs of Holly Springs. He was named Citizen of the 
Year by the Holly Springs Chamber of Commerce in 2002 and 
by the Holly Springs Modern Woodmen of America in 2003. 
His peers elected him Mayor of the Year for Wake County in 
2005.

Sears graduated from Purdue University and went on to work 
with Sears Roebuck for 35 years. In 1993, he formed the Gray 
Group Consulting Network, Inc., a business and marketing firm, 
which is still active.

Mayor Sears has been married to his wife, Mollie, for 55 
years and has three children, 11 grandchildren, and one great-
grandchild.

 
continues on page 5

 T. Chet Mann
 Mayor of Sanford

A native of Sanford, Chet Mann has deep 
 personal, political, and professional roots in 
 the city that extend generations.

Mann graduated from Lee County High 
 School and the University of North Carolina 

at Chapel Hill. He returned to Sanford after college. With his 
family, Mann launched two businesses that were sold to Fortune 
500 companies. He then ventured into the world of mortgage 
banking and currently is the Regional Vice President of OVM 
Financial.

Mayor Mann is a champion of small business and has a 
strong commitment to public service, which follows right 
in his family’s footsteps. His great grandfather, A.K. Miller, 
created the first local Chamber of Commerce in the 1930s, and 
his grandfather, Tommy Mann, Sr., served as an alderman and 
mayor in the 1950s and 1960s.

Mann entered office in 2013 with an “open for business” 
platform. His four-prong agenda focuses on job creation, 
quality of place, community pride, and establishing Sanford as 
a destination. That agenda dovetailed with a $14.5 million bond 
package approved by voters the same year.

Public office wasn’t Mann’s first foray into improving life in 
Sanford. He has served terms on multiple boards, including the 
Central Carolina Community College Board of Trustees, past 
Chair of the Lee County Education 

#oldbuildingsnewjobs. Our efforts helped insert these tax credits back 
into the legislative discussion.  

I am very proud that – thanks in large part to the efforts of our 
mayors and our cities – the historic tax credit was included in the 
budget and will be available for all cities and towns.  You can read 
more about our work and the efforts of the alliance in our special insert. 
This was a huge accomplishment for the Metro Mayors Coalition and 
for our State.

Moving forward, the Metro Mayors will continue to advocate 
for long-term economic strategies that build on each community’s 
strengths and create jobs and growth for all of us. We will continue to 
advocate for increased transportation funding and connectivity. That’s 
what unites all of us who care about North Carolina – the desire to 
create opportunity and a bright future for the entire state.

The Metro Mayors Coalition works best in partnership with 
others. After all, that’s the nature of our organization. We have 
appreciated our shared efforts with organizations across the state. 
And, of course, we want to give a special thank you to legislators 
who took the time to listen to our concerns and to learn more about 
our cities. Without your open doors and open minds, North Carolina 
would not be the great state that it is.

You know you’ll be hearing from us soon…




